NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND AND VISUALLY IMPAIRED

BOARD OF REGENTS’ SPECIAL MEETING

ALAMOGORDO, NEW MEXICO
MAY 5, 2008
I. Call to Order, 6:05 p.m., Monday, May 5, 2008.
The special meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 6:05 a.m., Monday, May 5, 2008.
II. Introduction of Participants.
Board members participating via telephone were David Baland, Christine Hall, Carolyn Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.   Board member participating onsite:  Alicia McAninch.  Staff participating were Superintendent Lyle, Retha Coburn, and John Williams as recording secretary.
III. 
Board Activities

A. Agenda. 


President Baland asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  There 
were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Minutes of Regular Meeting, April 3, 2008. 


President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the 

April 3, 2008 minutes.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the April 3, 2008 regular meeting, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
IV. 
Other Items
A. Jack Hall Building Renovation and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades.
Retha Coburn presented the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for renovations to Jack Hall including abatement, mechanical upgrade of heating and cooling system, electrical upgrade to support the new heating and cooling system, replacement of flooring, upgrading of ceiling covering to lay-in acoustical ceiling, and interior painting.  She stated that she is appreciative of the board and their understanding of the need to call a special meeting for this critical need.  Retha Coburn stated that this request is being presented at this time due to some water damage from the evaporative cooling system that created wet areas on some interior ceilings.  During the repair of this leak and damage it was noted that we have mold growing in some of the spaces due to the moist air produced by the evaporative cooling system.  There is a great concern that mold may also exist in the existing ductwork.  In order to address this issue it is necessary to abate all areas of the building so that we no longer have ceiling or floor covering that contains asbestos.  The project also includes the design and installation of an HVAC system so that we can avoid leaks and mold issue in the future.  Retha Coburn explained that the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet that is presented to the board indicates a total project budget of $1,341,919.00.  She explained that since the preparation of this document we have learned that sustainability or “green buildings” is one of Governor Richardson’s mandates for all renovations.  In order to reoccupy Jack Hall after the renovation we must pass an inspection to acquire a LEED certification.  In order to obtain this certification we must address the energy efficiency of the building which will involve the replacement of all windows, new energy efficient interior lighting, and insulation of all exterior walls.  Due to this additional requirement Retha Coburn asked that the board approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet at a total project budget of $1.6 million.  Christine Hall asked if we had the funds that are being requested earmarked for another project.  Retha Coburn explained that the funding for the Jack Hall renovation was originally earmarked for the HVAC project in the Watkins Education Building.  Both Jack Hall and Watkins Education are in need of a new heating and cooling system.  However, due to the presence of a non-toxic mold in Jack Hall we must make Jack Hall the priority.  Retha Coburn stated that because this project addresses a critical need we have been placed on Thursday, May 8, 2008 agenda for presentation to the Higher Education Department.  We need to have the board’s approval before it can be taken to the Higher Education Department.  Once approved by the Higher Education Department this item will be placed on the Board of Finance agenda for approval.  The Board of Finance is scheduled to meet June 17, 2008.  We are hoping to have this project started in June and completed in time for the 2008-2009 school year.  Unfortunately, the work that is necessary for the LEED certification may delay the completion of this project; however we are making plans that will allow us to identify temporary classroom space outside of Jack Hall for the new school year.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked who is housed in Jack Hall.  Retha Coburn stated that Jack Hall has the two elementary classrooms, the ability classroom, transportation, Related Services staff, and Food Services.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions.  There were no other questions regarding this project.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the Jack Hall Renovation Project at a total projected cost of $1.6 million, as requested.  (carried unanimously)

B. ECP Project Change Order Request – City Work Order.

Retha Coburn presented Change Order #001 to the ECP Facility Project for the Board’s consideration and approval.  The total amount of the change order is currently estimated at $405,266.16.  This change order addresses the requirements of the City of Albuquerque public works order and will allow Gerald Martin Limited to contract for the work.  The work includes the infrastructure for this project including, water, sewage, street paving and landscaping, installation of curbs and gutters, sidewalks w/ADA cutouts, fire hydrants, etc.  The proposal, as submitted by Gerald Martin Limited, is for the total amount of $405,266.16.  However, as noted by the principal architect, unknown below grade factors and additional city requirements may be potentially identified during the course of the work, which may result in additional costs.  Based on the $405,266.16 proposal, and potential additional requirements and/or costs, the Facilities Committee requests the approval to proceed with the public works order as Change Order #001 in the amount not to exceed $500,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that the amount of this request fits into the total appropriated budget for this project.  Caroline Benavidez asked if we are essentially developing the street where the ECP facility will reside.  Retha Coburn stated that if other development had been completed in that area the infrastructure would already be done and we would be paying for our piece through taxes.  However, we are the first to build in this area so the burden of the infrastructure falls on us.  Caroline Benavidez asked if this is an area with good potential for growth.  Superintendent Lyle stated that a lot of the land around our development belongs to Albuquerque Public Schools (APS).  APS has just received approval to build their main food preparation warehouse and kitchen for the school district on the land to the east of our development.  The land west of us and south of us is still open.  She stated that the site is a rapidly growing area and she expects to see changes and development in the area happen quickly.  Caroline Benavidez asked if future developers in the area would be responsible for reimbursing us for the infrastructure.  Retha Coburn stated that if anyone builds within the first 10 years of our development we will receive a partial pay back for the infrastructure that we were required to pay for.  Retha Coburn stated that we are continuing to work with the architect in an effort to bring the public works costs down, but we must be ready to obligate to the current estimate or a higher cost if additional requirements or costs are identified.  That is why we are asking for approval of an amount not to exceed $500,000.00.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the board moved to approve the Change Order #001 to the ECP Facility Project in an amount not to exceed $500,000.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
V. Meeting adjourned at 6:30 a.m., Monday, May 5, 2008.
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Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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